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NEWTOWN, Conn. - Nick Zurlo arrived at Trinity Episcopal Church Thursday morning
hours before the funeral of 6-year-old Benjamin Wheeler to find a massive
photograph of the smiling little first-grader greeting him at the steps.

Zurlo, 19, of Ridgefield, Conn., who was Wheeler's camp counselor for the past
two summers at Camp Playland in Redding, struggled to make sense of last
Friday's shooting rampage at the Sandy Hook Elementary School that left 26 dead,
including 20 children.

"He was a very gentle boy," Zurlo said. "He was always behaved. He was just a
great kid."

On Thursday, Wheeler was among six victims scheduled to be laid to rest.

As Zurlo waited outside the church, 24-year-old Lauren Egdahl of Boulder, Colo.,
was drinking coffee at the Newtown General Store, planning to spend her morning
cooking pasta, chicken and potatoes. Egdahl, who attended Sandy Hook Elementary,
said two children killed in the shooting live on her parents' street.

"We're going to cook for the funerals right now," Egdahl said. "It's just crazy.
I can't process it. There aren't really any words to say."

Outside, 54-year-old Seymour, Conn., volunteer firefighter Scott Skellington and
seven colleagues wore dress uniforms, waiting to be in the honor guard for the
funeral of 6-year-old Jesse Lewis, who died in the shooting. As more than a
hundred mourners lined up outside Honan Funeral Home to bid farewell to Jesse,
Skellington said he would put his emotions on hold.

"It's a tragedy that shouldn't have happened, and this is our way of showing
respect for a child that was taken too soon," he said. "You've got to be
professional. You feel for the family, but the more professionalism we show, the
better. (We're) all done crying basically for today. People look to us for
strength."

As Skellington crossed the street to the funeral home, numerous police officers,
including from New Castle, Peekskill, Dobbs Ferry, Mount Pleasant and Ossining,
waited by motorcycles while preparing to escort the procession.
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Amanda Carroll, 21, of New Milford, Conn., a manager at Coyote Maverick
restaurant in Danbury, where Jesse often stopped with his father, was among the
mourners. Jesse, she said, loved horses and was a little cowboy. Inside the
funeral home, there were photographs of him playing with rubber ducks and little
army men, she said.

"There's toys and a lot of crying," she said. "People are just lost for words
because what do you say to a parent who's lost a child?"

Jake Pasternak, 42, of Richmond, Va., was also on Main Street, hoping to cheer
people up with his 4-year-old poodle, Chilly. The white rescue dog has a patch
on his head dyed blue and a tail dyed hot pink.

"I know how happy he makes people in Richmond and D.C. when I take him there,"
he said. "There's nothing I can do to take away anything that's happened, but
Chilly is just a beacon of dog love."

At The Newtown Bee, the town's local newspaper on nearby Church Hill Road, the
staff continues to work day and night, said the publisher, 77-year-old Scudder
Smith, whose family has owned the paper since 1880. His staff of nine writers
and photographers, including Sandy Hook volunteer firefighter Shannon Hicks, who
snapped a photo seen around the world of children leaving the school, have been
holding up "exceptionally well," he said.

"There's been sad moments for everybody. You think it's going to taper down, but
it doesn't," Scudder said. "Everywhere you look, there's a reminder of what
happened."
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